Unofficial Minutes
Cultural Arts Commission Citizens Advisory Committee Meeting
September 23, 2019
Page 9 of 9

UNOFFICIAL MINUTES
CULTURAL ARTS COMMISSION CITIZEN ADVISORY COMMITTEE
City Council Conference Room
MONDAY, SEPTEMBER 23, 2019

A. CALL TO ORDER:	The Cultural Arts Commission Citizen Advisory Committee was called to order at 4:45 p.m. by Chairperson Chris Toovey

B. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE:	Chairperson Chris Toovey led the flag salute.

C. ROLL CALL:	Roll was taken by Planning Manager Gustavo Gonzalez.

COMMITTEE MEMBERS PRESENT:  	Chairperson Chris Toovey; Committee Members Joshua 							Swodeck, Andrew Quinones, Joy McAllister, Jovani 							Esparza, David M. Oliver and Nancy Tessier 
						 
COMMITTEE MEMBERS	None
NOT PRESENT: 					 
	 
STAFF PRESENT:	Planning Manager Gustavo Gonzalez, Assistant Planner Alina Barron, Senior Planner Ata Khan


ITEM D: 
PUBLIC COMMENT: 

None


ITEM E: 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES: 

1. Approval of Draft Minutes for the Cultural Arts Commission Citizens Advisory Committee meeting of July 22, 2019 and August 13, 2019. 


Motion by Committee Member Swodeck , seconded by Committee Member McAllister, carried by a unanimous vote of those present (7-0-0-0), to approve Draft Minutes for the Cultural Arts Commission Citizens Advisory Committee meeting of July 22, 2019 and August 13, 2019. 



ITEM F: 
NEW BUSINESS

1. Request for Proposals; Millard Sheets Fountains – Pomona Mall Ad-Hoc Committee. 
Committee Member Tessier reported that the Ad Hoc Committee is confident that Spectra Co. can do a good job but have concerns about the amount of money for the limited amount of work. She requested to meet with Spectra Co and get some backup bids. She noted the estimate currently includes prevailing wage and will decrease. 

Committee Member Quinones responded only 30% of the $1.6 million dollars can go to restoration and so he’d like a clear understanding of what percent this restoration project is using. 

Assistant Planner Barron responded according to the Arts in Public Places (Art in Public Places) manual 30% of a project’s budget can be used towards general maintenance, however, staff are considering this a project that includes restoration, not maintenance.  She noted the City considers maintenance as power washing or other tasks that fall into the Public Works realm. She stated the Fountains are an entire project and meet the criteria as public art. 

Committee Member Quinones commented this is not his ideal way to spend money and he doesn’t want to see most of the City’s funds going towards this project. 
Committee Member Tessier agreed with Committee Member Quinones. She stated she wants them to get restored, but make sure it doesn’t cost too much money. 
Committee Member Oliver confirmed the bid includes prevailing wage, but that it wasn’t a prevailing wage job. 
Committee Member Tessier confirmed it is not a prevailing wage job and Committee Member McAllister added that equates to a $50,000 savings.  
Committee Member Oliver confirmed the current bid is $175,000. 
Committee Member McAllister replied yes, but the Ad Hoc Committee would like to see it be lower than that. 
Committee Member Oliver agreed because they are not replacing anything. He shared he made a call about a couple of the slabs that they said they are just going to patch and noticed that the rebar is not coming out to the end of the bench. He stated it’s supposed to come all the way out and if they are just going to patch, the patch will fall off. He stated that part of the bench needs to be replaced. 
Committee Member McAllister responded the biggest concern with replacing those slabs was that they couldn’t get the right color. She stated the Ad Hoc Committee would like to have documentation from other experts and additional estimates when they meet with Spectra Co. and Brian Worley. She shared Committee Member Tessier researched the pool equipment and found out the pump is old, so they went online and saw a cost of about $800 plus an estimate from Larry Eagan of a couple hundred dollars. She noted that the bid from Spectra Co, states they don’t plan to touch the pool equipment. She shared they viewed one all the pipes going to pool, and they looked to be in working order, but Larry Eagan shared that the DPOA is constantly changing out filters. She stated if they are spending this much money the Ad Hoc Committee would like to see the pumps changed out so they will last for many more years. She spoke about it being a community project paid by community funds. She reported they were told lighting was going to be too much; however, they found a photograph of some of the original lighting, that can be manufactured for minimal cost, plus it keeps the lighting historic. She stated if they are going to make the fountains beautiful, they should shine. 
Committee Member Swodeck clarified that the RFP did not include new pumps. 
Assistant Planner Barron replied the RFP called for the cleaning and/or replacement. She stated it allows every single element because that follows the Standard of Interior (SOI) guidelines for historic purposes. She stated the cleaning and/or replacement is to be determined by the construction company. She noted Spectra Co. chose cleaning for everything. 
Committee Member Swodeck confirmed Spectra Co. chose to clean the parts that are broken.  
Assistant Planner Barron replied they are going to patch those. She stated for areas that calls for the repair or replacement they are choosing to repair. She noted they exhausted the entire budget. She reported finance determined it would not be prevailing wage and the applicant estimates a saving of $50,000 and will be redoing the budget. She clarified that the Ad Hoc Committee was not only concerned about the price, but also the way Spectra Co. was proposing to clean and repair some elements. She stated the Ad Hoc Committee plans to come up with very specific recommendations for lighting and replacements with cost estimates and would like to negotiate those items before making a recommendation to the Committee. 
Committee Member McAllister added the Ad Hoc Committee would like to see an itemized list from Spectra Co. 
Committee Member Toovey asked what patching means for the final appearance. He asked if they needed to delineate that the finished product must look brand new. 
Committee Member McAllister responded they didn’t want it to look brand new and this was the reason they don’t want to replace because it wouldn’t be the same as the aging of the other pieces. She stated she would rather have it look a little different and last, than have it look like a patch.
Committee Member Swodeck responded he’d be curious to find out what they mean by patch. He stated he has seen some of Spectra’s work, specifically a fountain and that was half gone. He shared they did patch work to completely restore that fountain to hold water again and, in the photos, it looks prefect. 
Committee Member Tessier agreed and state she has 100% trust that they will do an excellent job. She asked for a little more time to talk to Spectra Co. and figure out what they provide for a patch. 
Committee Member Swodeck agree they need more of an explanation. He stated $13,000 or $16,000 would be super high for a regular construction company, but if craftsmen are doing the work there may be value, but there needs to be a conversation to justify those amounts. 
Committee Member Tessier stated they want to do their due diligence, so they know that if we are going to pay out this much money from our fund that it is going towards the right thing and its going to come out looking beautiful, not just patched up. 
Committee Member Swodeck confirmed the Ad Hoc is going to together a list of specifications they would like added or clarified and then meet with Spectra Co and Brian Worley, then come back to the Cultural Arts Commission Citizens Advisory Committee for approval. 
Assistant Planner Barron responded yes. She noted it will be the original proposal with specific recommendations.
Committee Member Toovey asked if there were any other resources the Ad Hoc Committee could use to price check. 
Committee Member Tessier replied they spoke about calling the L.A. Arts Conservancy.  
Committee Member McAllister added Larry Eagan was going to check on pricing for the pool equipment with his contacts and Committee Member Oliver is going to have his experts to weigh in too. 
Committee Member Oliver stated if it not prevailing wage ($70-75/hour) it makes it a lot more reasonable for $175,000 but there are still at least three slabs that needs to be replaced and the lights. He reported Assistant Planner Barron informed the Ad Hoc Committee that if the lights weren’t original, they can’t do it, but he still feels there should be some lights. 
Assistant Planner Barron clarified the lighting the Ad Hoc Committee is referencing, is not the up lighting. She stated the Ad Hoc Committee wants to recommend trying to fabricate the original lighting that was on top of the pillars, pending more research. She stated it can’t be required and informed them that because the only documentation for that lighting is photographs, they would have to have it fabricated, because it’s a historic landmark. She noted they can’t put in a new type of lighting or add ornamental details that weren’t already in existence. 
Committee Member Quinones asked if the fabricated lights would use an updated light bulb.
Committee Member McAllister replied yes, just the design must be close. 
Committee Member Swodeck confirmed they can’t add anything ornamental, but can add functional features, such as the skateboard clamps that have been added over the years. 
Assistant Planner Barron replied yes. 
Senior Planner Khan added anything new would trigger a major Certificate of Appropriateness and subject to Commission review. 
Assistant Planner Barron responded they couldn’t do a major Certificate of Appropriateness because there isn’t support it because Secretary of Interior standards don’t allow adding a detail that doesn’t already exist. 
Senior Planner Khan clarified staff could take it to the Historic Preservation Commission but wouldn’t recommend approval because it doesn’t meet Secretary of Interior standards. He was just noting that change/addition to landmark would fall under the Historic Preservation Commission’s purview. 
Planning Manager Gonzalez added that technically the Historic Preservation Commission could approve it, but it wouldn’t have staff’s recommendation. 
Chris Toovey commented that this would also have to hold up to state standards, so it would go another step to state argument. 
Senior Planner Khan provided an example, sharing that the YMCA had plans for solar carports in the rear of their building, so Spectra Co. applied for a major Certificate of Appropriateness. He reported there were some technical bulletins that allowed solar paneling on historic structures and a case was made was to why it was needed, so the Historic Preservation Commission approved. 
Committee Member McAllister reported the landscape around the fountains look terrible. She shared she spoke to Larry Eagan about it, but the DPOA do not take care of the landscaping, it is MCI Contractors. She asked if they can suggest that they replant in the areas around the fountains. 
Senior Planner Khan replied the appropriate path would be to talk to Public Works and see if it’s on their list, as well as, find out the scope of MCI’s services. He stated staff will report back. 
Assistant Planner Barron reported staff will come back with a recommendation at the October 28, 2019 meeting. 
2. Pomona Arts Colony Mural Update – The selected artists, David Botello and Wayne Healy, have prepared a summary of community input received at a special event held on Saturday, September 14, 2019, at the dA Center for the Arts. - Discussion. 
Assistant Planner Barron reported all input was provided in the staff report and provided a brief summary: 
· There was a general feeling of respect for David Botello and Wayne Healy as artists and the community feels that they can trust whatever design that they come forward with. 
· Suggestions included the following: 
· Magu’s car possibly be added to the overall mural, 
· Pomona be really represented. 
· Someone also wanted to have the dA represented in the mural. 
· Emphasis on the importance of community. 
· The artists are moving forward with their proposal and meeting with contractors to determine if they want to do the vinyl adhering or paint. 
· She stated painting the mural on a small scale inside of the dA this would allow the community to view it and then the artists would have their work digitally photographed to be adhered to the wall. 
· The benefits of vinyl include; 1) a lower cost of maintenance over time, because any damaged areas can be reprinted and repasted. 2) the timeframe is less; it only takes 1-2 days to adhere the mural onto the wall. 
· She noted the artists are doing research to answer questions about the current texture of the wall and people’s ability to etch into vinyl. 
 
Committee Member Swodeck asked where the original art goes if the artists choose vinyl. He asked if there were joint rights. 
Senior Planner Khan stated there is language in the contract covering the extent the artist owns the product versus the City. He stated staff would need to contemplate this unique situation. 

Committee Member Swodeck asked if there was a plan to permanently display the original artwork in the dA and if not, where would it go after work was completed. 

Senior Planner Khan the contract defines “the work” so if the digital reproduction is “the work” then the original piece does not have contractual value. He stated the Commission could include a provision about what they want done. 

Committee Member Toovey replied the original would be a working drawing and the artist’s intellectual property. 

Senior Planner Khan agreed, stating the final product is the full-sized mural. 

Committee Member Quinones commented this outcome will set a precedent for other murals that come after this. He noted it’s a lot easier to put up vinyl and would save on physical labor costs. He stated, as an artist, he is unsure this is something he wants to see, but ultimately, he wants more art and if this gives the ability to spend more money on other projects, then he agrees with setting the precedent. 

Committee Member Esparza asked how people would feel about not having the original artwork. 

Committee Member Quinones replied he’d like to see the original artwork on a wall. 

Chris Toovey clarified it’s a reproduction if it is recreated exactly on another building and it’s an original piece if it’s not duplicated. 

Senior Planner Khan responded that raises an interesting question about including something contractually that it cannot be digitally reproduced anywhere else. 

Assistant Planner Barron replied it’s to the way the City reserves rights to take photographs of the library mural. She noted in the contract it allowed but they must credit the artists and the artist has that same right, but they cannot reproduce the piece or reprint that work to put it on another building. 

Committee Member McAllister asked about make posters of the artwork and selling it. 

Assistant Planner Barron replied she doesn’t believe the artist can do that because the definition is that the product is “the work”. 

Committee Member Oliver commented the original small scale, is like asking for the originals in Michelangelo’s workshop. 

Chris Toovey shared when Dia de los Puercos finally restaurant submitted their mural application they were told that the artist didn’t want to give up the original piece of work that was going to be the mural. 

Committee Member Quinones responded the Dia de los Puercos mural was not paid for using the Art in Public Places fund and he believes public dollars are different. 

Committee Member Toovey asked what his fellow Commissioner would like to do with the original piece. 

Committee Member Quinones replied put it in the library, city hall or the dA for the public to see. 

Senior Planner Khan replied staff will get some legal clarification and when they bring the final design plan, they will have more information about the reproduction. 

Assistant Planner Barron added they are bringing the final design plan to the October meeting. 

Committee Member Quinones clarified this still considered a mural if there isn’t paint on the wall. 

Committee Member McAllister and Committee Member Toovey replied yes. 

Committee Member Oliver stated but it is not permanent. 

Committee Member Toovey spoke about Judith Baca and her work on the L.A. River. He shared for twenty years she has been working with groups throughout the Southwest and the Midwest doing digitally composed murals. 

Committee Member Quinones stated they may need to adjust some of the terminology in the manual because twenty years in the future they will probably have holographic murals. He stated to him a mural is painted on a surface. 

Committee Member Swodeck stated he understands where Committee Member Quinones is coming from, but in the future, they may move into photography on walls and that is “muralpage” and it’s created from digital. He stated they don’t necessarily need to update the manual because the term art is included and it’s what the Cultural Arts Commission defines art as. He stated digital art is art, because if he sat at his computer, made something and printed it out there was still a creative process and a final product. He commented he loves paint and textiles and being able to feel, see and smell it, but digital art does technically fit within the definition of public art in the manual. He stated what they are dealing with is a copyright and intellectual property rights issue over the original work. He stated in normal cases an artist would keep their renderings and paint on a wall but because its digital it opens a legal issue that need to be investigated. 

Planning Manager Gonzalez replied staff will investigate. 

Committee Member Esparza commented painting something may use more resources then digitized artwork and they need take that into consideration for budgeting. 

Committee Member Quinones stated the definition of mural is a painting or other work of art executed directly on a wall. 

Committee Member Toovey responded when you adhere, its executed.  

Committee Member Tessier asked about the lifespan of a vinyl mural. 

Committee Member Swodeck responded 3M is doing some of the high-end digital murals with materials that have an estimate lifespan of 10-15 years at full color. He noted it’s a completely different material and ink and has a sealant on top of it. 

Senior Planner Khan stated staff will review the contract to determine if there is a need for special language for a digital reproduction. He stated in the future they could agendize a larger discussion about AIPP manual changes. He shared that when he spoke with Ben Botello (David Botello’s son) and he was excited about the possibility of vinyl because it meant his Dad wouldn’t have get on a scaffold. He noted there are safety pros and cons to vinyl as well. 

Planning Manager Gustavo Gonzalez closed the meeting. 
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ITEM G: 
STAFF COMMUNICATION: 

None



ITEM H:  
COMMITTEE COMMUNICATION: 

Committee Member Swodeck invited everyone to City Hall on Wednesday, September 25, 2019 at 5:00 p.m. for the dedication of the Wall Flower panel. 

Committee Member Oliver invited everyone to a Pomona Valley Poetry Slam in the Millard Sheets Art Center on Friday, September 27, 2019 from 7:30-10:00 p.m. He stated it a free show, free event and kid friendly. 

Committee Member McAllister invited everyone to her closing reception on Sunday, November 29, 2019. 


ADJOURNMENT:	Chair Chris Toovey adjourned the meeting at 5:33 p.m. to the regularly scheduled meeting of October 28, 2019 at 4:30 p.m. in the City Council Conference Room.





_______________________________________	
Anita D. Gutierrez, AICP
Development Services Director

Jessica Thorndike, Transcriber
The minutes of this meeting are filed in the Planning Division of City Hall, located 505 South Garey Avenue, Pomona, CA, 91766.

